REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 5th February 2018
in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, D Hale, J Lester, A Thompson, R Grattan and R Holt. Parish Clerk C Dickson, District Councillor G Nurden and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Mr C Bradbury.  5 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-02)  Apologies for Absence

Councillors I Case and J Ball
2-02)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None.
3-02)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Rushbrook proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 8th January be accepted as a true record, Cllr Holt seconded, all agreed bar Cllr Lester who abstained.

Cllr Holt proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 4th December be accepted as a true record, Cllr Rushbrook seconded, all agreed bar Cllr Thompson who abstained.

4-02)  Matters Arising

The Clerk gave an update on the sunken boat on the river.  It is now out of the river and the owner will be removing it from the slipway.
Paul Sellick from Highways responded to a query regarding the 2nd Limpenhoe turning.  6 grips were cut into the verge last Easter but these would have not been enough to cope with the amount of water regularly gathering.  He will look to see if a longer term solution can be considered.  Cllr Lester indicated that if the pond in the field was reinstated this might alleviate the problem.
Cllr Ward wrote to Mrs Greenwood in response to her letter.  Cllr Thompson reported Mrs Greenwood had complained to her again.  The minutes misrepresented that she had re-pointed the War Memorial when in fact she had re-rendered it.  Any work to a War Memorial should be approved by the War Memorial Commission first.  Cllr Ward will write to Mrs Greenwood to apologise for the misunderstanding.

Indigo Waste Services should be emptying the can bank at the Village Hall.

Work appears to have been carried out on the drains on Station Road as there was no flooding problem during the last rainfall.

Public Participation 
District Councillor Grant Nurden reported on the budget proposals going to full Council later in the month.  No change to the proposal for 2018/19 of a £5.00 increase for a Band D property across the district.  Looking ahead to 2019/20 the recommendation is for a nil increase apart from the 5 parishes where the District Council manages the footway lighting, where a £5 per Band D property is proposed.  This does not include Reedham.

Cllr Nurden reminded the Parish Council that the consultation for the Greater Norwich Local Plan document ends mid March.  
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: there were no problems with the play equipment safety inspection for January.  The tennis courts will not be let until they have been resurfaced.
A large tree fell from the roadside across the playing field footpath onto the tennis court fence, causing extensive damage to both fences.  Hopefully the cost of repair will go through the insurance.  The tractor shed roof also had a lot of its felt ripped off in the strong winds.

The two wooden sheds on the playing field were broken into on Friday 26th January.  There didn’t seem to be anything taken.  The incident was reported to the Police and any suspicious activity should be reported to them straight away.  The shed doors will be strengthened. 

The January Cash Bingo jackpot was won, and the lucky winner took home £250.  The jackpot now stands at £150 in 45 numbers or less.  The 50/50 auction on 28th January raised £142.00.  A quiz night is being held on 21st February starting at 7.30pm. The film Dunkirk will be shown on Wednesday 7th March at a new time of 7.30pm.  Tickets will cost £4.50.
Public
Sand, grit and puddles were reported along Station Road.  It was suggested that the building contractors were not controlling site runoff properly.  Clerk to report to BDC.
Clerk to request a member of the police force attend a meeting to give a local crime update.

A member of the public spoke to the Council regarding planning application BA/2018/0016/HOUSEH.  The proposed change to the roof of the garage will restrict his view of the river.

5-02) To Elect a Vice Chair
Cllr Case resigned as Vice Chair.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed Cllr Hale for the position.  Cllr Thompson seconded and all agreed. 
6-02) Planning Applications
a) Station Road/Barn Owl Close house numbering.  The Council has been sent details of the house numbering for the new development.
b) BA/2018/0016/HOUSEH - external alteration, enlarge garage and widen drive - The Pink House, 36 Riverside.  Cllr Hale proposed that an objection to the height of the new garage be submitted.  Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.
c) BA/2017/0068/FUL - office extension, new boat house and replace existing boat house at Broadland Hoardings Solution.  This was considered at the BA planning committee on Friday 2nd February.  Notification received that it was approved with conditions.
7-02)
Update by the Tree Warden
No update.  The tree that fell on the tennis court was dead.  It is the duty of the landlord to check the state of trees on his land.  Clerk to include this in the Outlook summary.
The tree fallen at Low Common has been cleared.  Cllrs Hale and Ward will clear the tree on the bottom footpath.

Cllr Pittam reported that the trees in the grass on Riverside are extending over the road.  Clerk to report to BDC who are the landowners.

8-02)  Update for Allotments
The handrails down to the dyke have been inspected.
It was queried whether they dyke is usually flailed at this time of year.  If so Cllr Lester requested that the tussocks are not cut back.  They are an important plant locally.
The Clerk has received a query regarding the empty plots.  Confirmation was sought that it is a £30 returnable deposit if the plot is left in a reasonable condition at the end of the tenancy.  There is no reduction for taking on an allotment part way through the year.  

The previous tenant of plot 15 is requesting his deposit back.  Advice will be sought from Paul Bilverstone as to whether the condition it has been left in is acceptable.
9-02) To Receive an update from the PCC
There is a church warden meeting on Sunday 25th March after the service for anyone wishing to attend.  The church plans to mark the end of World War 1 with a possible exhibition. Any suggestions/partnership ideas would be welcome.

The PCC are undertaking a review of the church heating and upgrading the lighting.

10-02) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward gave a summary of the current situation:
· A third quote for the steps and bridge is expected from OJ Fencing. It was agreed that the cut off date for accepting a 3rd quote will be the 14th February.
· Cllr Ward is meeting Mr Mutten on the 14th February to discuss the Management Schedule.
· Cllr Ward has received verbal confirmation that the bespoke permit application to the Environment Agency has been approved.
It was agreed that an additional Parish Council meeting will be called to discuss the quotes and Management Schedule only after Cllr Ward has met Mr Mutten.
A member of the public questioned the factors that will be taken into consideration when deciding which quote to accept.  Cost is not necessarily the overriding factor, when the steps and bridge can be delivered is also important.
The £2,000 contribution from CCllr Iles has been received.

b) Station Road Bridge
The Clerk has had no further contact from Network Rail so will chase an update.
c) Speed Sensor

Westcotec have confirmed that the sign is ready to be installed.  Cllrs Pittam and Holt volunteered to receive training on how it works and how to move it.  Clerk to co-ordinate.
d) Parish Councillor Vacancy

No applications have been received.  The Council will hold the vacancy until a suitable candidate is found.
11-02) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· A letter of thanks from Revd Lorna Allies for the contribution to the Outlook.
· Notification has been received that Historic England are considering adding the War Memorial to their List of Buildings of Special Architectural or Historic Interest
· The Clerk had received an advertising email for gates that are installed underneath speed signs on the outskirts of villages.  They claim to reduce speeds of incoming vehicles by up to 5 mph.
· CGM are changing their method of invoicing.  Invoices will now only be sent when work has been done.  Clerk to check contract.
· The Acle Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel will be holding a drop-in session on Friday 16th March from 5.30pm in Acle Library, Bridewell Lane, Acle.
· CPRE sent a detailed analysis of the Greater Norwich Local Plan.
· A letter regarding the Norwich Western Link was sent to the Council.

· A Neighbourhood Plan Network Meeting will be held at BDC on Thursday 1st March.

· A Christmas Card was received from the Primary School.  It was received before Christmas but was missed from the correspondence in January.

· A reminder that the Greater Norwich Local Plan consultation runs from 8th January to 15th March was received. Cllr Ward to place a poster on the noticeboard.
12-02) Neighbourhood Plan

Following the last Village Project meeting it was suggested that Reedham need technical specialist consultants to assist with a Neighbourhood Plan due to their particular landscape, ie the marshes.  Cllr Lester indicated she would be willing to help with any ecological input.
Cllr Ward indicated there were tangible benefits to having a Neighbourhood Plan but there was a lot of work involved.  Clerk to advertise that the PC are thinking of undertaking an NP and any interested parishioners to contact her.

13-02) S106 Money
Bob Fell at BDC confirmed that refurbishment of the tennis courts would be acceptable for S106 monies.  However school play equipment could not be included as any play provision needs to be available to the whole village.  He explained the procedure for claiming the funds.
The Clerk had contacted Ian Dinmore at NCC regarding the walking/running trail in Brundall. It was a joint Wherry Lines CRP and BDC sponsored scheme that is no longer active. He indicated there might be practical support if the PC wished to copy some elements but that funding is no longer available.  The Council liked the idea of posts where additional information about the village and surrounding area could be accessed.
14-02) Borrowing Money as a Parish Council
The Clerk informed the Council that it is possible to borrow up to £500,000 over up to 50 years for capital projects, for example purchasing land.  Purchasing a building to turn into a community gym with the equipment bought with S106 money was suggested.
15-02) Website

In Cllr Case’s absence the Clerk suggested that she get further details on the website hosting offered by NALC, for £30 per year. The Council considered it might be a good idea to separate the Parish Council from Village events.

16-02) Noticeboard

Cllr Ward proposed buying a magnetic board for the current noticeboard which would work better than bluetac.  The Council were in agreement.

17-02) Recorder for Meetings

The Clerk had sought opinion from other local Clerks as to who records their meetings and what equipment do they use.  Cllr Hale proposed a Dictaphone be purchased for a trial.  Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.
18-02) Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance Jan 18



£   330.05

BJ Goose - flailing, ditch work and footpath




£   544.80

C Dickson - salary January






£   214.02
HMRC - PAYE January






£     53.40
C Dickson - expenses







£     22.65

Indigo Waste Services - glass recycling Oct-Dec 17



£     34.80

Total   = 








£1,199.72
Cllr Hale proposed acceptance of the above payments, Cllr Grattan seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 19th January 2018.  
19-02)   Items for the  Next Agenda

It was agreed to hold an additional meeting in February to discuss the Permissive Path only.  Clerk to survey Councillors for the most convenient date.
Public:
The ivy covered fence next to the Pink House and Middle Hill is leaning.  The neighbour offered to inform the owners.
Low Common was reported to be very muddy.  It is the farmer’s responsibility but Cllrs Ward and Hale will investigate.

Cllr Ward thanked the Councillors for attending the additional Parish Council meeting.

20-02)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 5th March 2018 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.17 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 19.1.18

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	14,451.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	275.04
	3,147.88

	GRANT
	
	1,500.00
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	
	107.63

	TRAINING BURSARY
	
	0.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	4,433.55

	BANK INTEREST
	
	0.00
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	405.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	752.47
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	334.27
	2,937.76

	NCC/CIL
	
	6,275.46
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	481.17

	GLASS & MISC
	
	628.96
	
	RECYCLING
	
	87.60

	ADVERTISING
	
	230.00
	
	WEB SITE
	
	227.31

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	230.00
	
	SECTION 137
	
	270.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	179.15
	
	HMRC/VAT
	55.01
	2,058.20

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	148.77
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	75.00
	297.00

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	3,708.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	24,395.81
	
	TOTAL
	739.32
	18,161.69

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 19.1.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 19.1.18
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	35,385.23
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	34,960.91
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-739.32
	
	
	
	34,960.91
	

	
	34,645.91
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	137
	240.00
	

	
	
	
	
	140
	75.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add unpresented deposit
	
	

	BALANCE
	34,645.91
	
	
	BALANCE
	34,645.91
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 91.1.18

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	25.00
	237.50
	
	MAINTENANCE/RENT
	
	242.09

	TOTAL
	25.00
	237.50
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	242.09

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 19.1.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 19.1.18
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,218.07
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,243.07
	

	INCOME
	25.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,243.07
	
	
	
	1,243.07
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